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Abstract:- The study investigated the relationship 

between employees' service awareness and customer 

satisfaction of insurance firms in Port Harcourt. The 

study adopted a corelational research design. The 

population the study was Thirty-six (36) insurance firms 

in Port Harcourt. The questionnaires were distributed to 

each of the insurance firms'. Three (3) employees of the 

insurance firms namely, the manager, the sales 

executive, and the sales manager were purposively 

selected from each of the insurance firms to form the 108 

respondents used for the study. Empathy, assurance, and 

responsiveness, were used as proxies of customer 

satisfaction. However, employees' service awareness was 

evaluated unidimensionally in the study. The Pearson's 

Product Moment Correlation (PPMC) served as the test 

statistics. All statistical analysis were done using SPSS 

version 20.0. The result showed a significant relationship 

between employees' service awareness and measures of 

customer satisfaction (empathy, assurance, and 

responsiveness). Therefore, the study concluded that 

employees’ service awareness relates with customer 

satisfaction of insurance firms in Port Harcourt. 

Recommendation: Manager of service organizations 

should empower employees to enhance customer 

satisfaction.  
 

Keywords:- Employees Service Awareness, Empathy, 

Assurance, Responsiveness, Customer Satisfaction.  
 

I. INTRODUCTION 

  

The varying business environments have necessitated 

the competitive panorama of the insurance business due to 

the dynamic disposition of clients. Beholds on insurance 

businesses, and practitioners, to place a premium on 

employee’ service awareness to ensure their survival, 
growth, profitability, and sustainability [1]. Customers rely 

on the behavior of the company’s service employees when 

judging the quality of services as most clients cannot tell the 

difference between the business and the service providing 

employee [2].The degree to which a service meets or 

exceeds consumer expectations is crucial [3]. Since the 

degree of service satisfaction delivered is determined by the 

client, not the business, employees should be trained to be 

perceptive of the expected values by the customers and 

motivated to provide high-quality service. Again, employee 

service awareness is imperative for employees who interact 
with several stakeholders, including customers, prospects, 

and the public.   

 

Customer satisfaction is therefore, intrinsically tied to 

service awareness [4]. Each interaction a service employee 

has with a customer provides an opportunity to develop, 

strengthen, or decrease the customer's emotional attachment 

to a company and its offer. These meetings are therefore not 

conduits to the client's mind, but mostly untapped resources 

for the business [5].Service employees play critical and 

integral roles in creating strong relationships with consumers 

and are thus expected to demonstrate certain characteristics. 

Since employees of the service departments are supposed to 

act on the firm's behalf, customers' perceptions of the 

service's quality are impacted by the behavior of those 
serving and aiding customers in meeting their requests and 

wishes [6], [7], [8]. Therefore, service employees should be 

cheerful, accommodating, and attentive to clients; they 

provide the desired personalized service. According to [9] 

customers' confidence could be undermined if service 

employees engage in opportunistic and unethical behavior to 

maximize their short-term gain. Consequently, service 

employees’ are fundamental in instituting and upholding 

client satisfaction [10].Customer satisfaction refers to a 

customer's derived level of pleasure with a product or 

service usage in relation to his or her expectations [11]. It is 
calculated by comparing the product's reported performance 

to the buyer's expectations [12]. Customer satisfaction is a 

result of the connection between consumers' expectations of 

the product/service before the purchase and the reality of the 

product/service [13]. Thus, client’s derived satisfaction with 

the service rendered/usage is related to the expectations of 

the client. Expectations of the clients when it matches with 

services offered, they become satisfied with the service 

provider (insurance firms).  
 

In principle, insurance businesses are responsible for 

protecting individuals and organizations against the 

consequences of insured risks. Insurance firms are vital to 

economic development; they generate long-long-term 

speculations while strengthing the country's risk-taking 

ability. Insurance firms are important to businesses and 

individuals as they compensate for insured business losses, 

thereby protecting society's economic activities from 

collapse. Insurance firms serve society economically and 

socially not only by preventing losses, but also by reducing 

anxiety and fear, increasing employment, and generating 
accumulated premiums for long-term pay out. As a result, 

insurance businesses, like any other company, are expected 

to keep improving their performance to maintain their role in 
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the society. They deal with critical money, products or 

services, and client information, all of which can be easily 

shared among insurance firms.  
 

According to [14] the most fundamental of the several 

difficulties plaguing the insurance companies is a lack of 

service understanding and a mismatch between the insurance 

company and its practitioners. Employees of insurance 

companies should be trained to appreciate the nature and 

value of the services they provide. It is believed that most 

Insurance service employees’ lack full knowledge of the 

services they render thus, making it difficult to acquire and 

retain customers/clients. Most insurance service 

employees’/agents/canvassers are more interested in selling 
to as many prospects as possible for the commission they 

will get. More so, they capitalize on prospects' ignorance to 

convince them to insure risks they do not require. This has 

overtime created general apathy/aversion towards willingly 

seeking insurance services by these customers/clients. As a 

result, service personnel now find it difficult to convince 

prospects to insure against any form of risk. The reason 

being the fear customers/ clients are being sweet talked into 

paying for something they may not be compensated for if the 

event occurs. Often, the service personnel fail to reveal 

certain crucial terms and conditions to prospects, causing 

such client(s) to breach the terms of contract which render 
them incapable of accessing the sum insured. To remedy 

these narrative, employees of insurance companies, must 

intentionally deploy empathy, assurance, and response 

which are proxies of customer satisfaction. Our research has 

contribute to the existing body of knowledge and provide 

evidence for managers and service organizations, notably in 

the insurance sector, to solve this issue [15].Thus, keeping 

customers/clients satisfied. A satisfied customer/client will 

talk to two or more persons about the services they received 

from the insurance company.  
 

According to [16] customer satisfaction is emotional. 

Therefore, service aware employees’ enhance customer 

satisfaction through their interactive service delivery 
process. Due to the limitations of empirical study on the 

relationships between assumed variables, earlier studies 

mostly neglected the linkages between employee service 

awareness and customer contentment. Therefore, the goal of 

this study is to address the research gap by studying the 

relationship between employee service awareness and 

customer satisfaction in the insurance industry. The study 

aims were to be accomplished through the insurance 

companies in Rivers State. This is predicated on the fact that 

insurance firms contribute significantly to the state's long-

term existence by indemnifying individuals and businesses 

in the case of the occurrence of the insured event.   
 

II. REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE AND 

HYPOTHESES  
 

A. Baseline Theory: Role Theory  

Role theory is concerned with the methods through 

which workers are conditioned to perform roles. Role theory 

asserts that some behaviors are shared by all persons who 
perform similar or dissimilar roles, and it investigates the 

mechanisms that generate, explain, and predict role 

behaviors. When an employee joins an organization, he or 

she agrees to take on a position and execute a task for the 
organization. According to [17] and [18], they are expected 

to perform specified tasks, obligations, and responsibilities 

as part of their functions. Such activities, obligations, and 

responsibilities are usually outlined in a job description and 

assessed through a performance evaluation procedure. It also 

assists in determining the activities that define an employee's 

position. Discussions with employees about their job 

expectations are crucial to ensure they understand what they 

are expected to accomplish now and when they are expected 

to do it. 
 

B. The Concept of Employees’ Service Awareness   

Employees’ service awareness is the extent to which an 

employee has the understanding of what the company’s 

offer, the principles and values guiding the company’s 
operations and the expected outcome which will enable them 

communicate same to clients. It refers to an employee's level 

of familiarity with consumers and their demands. 

Employees’ service awareness refers to an employee's 

understanding of customer demands in relation to the 

company's offers. Employees’ service awareness helps 

employees be sufficiently schooled in the practice of 

actively listening to and comprehending clients and their 

demands. It refers to workers' recognition of or acquaintance 

with client demands and wishes. Employees’ service 

awareness begins with the team established by the company 
to represent its brand. A service aware/employee is a 

transformational leader who communicates to customers the 

value and importance of superior customer service.  
 

Furthermore, they increase client enthusiasm, instilling 

confidence in these customers and the company, which 

enables them to provide previously unthinkable levels of 

service [6], [7]. Employees with a service mindset are 

creative thinkers who come up with novel and imaginative 

methods to assist clients more successfully. They are the 

organization's backbone. According to [19] employees’ 

service awareness refers to the extent to which an 

employee's behavior; personal interactions with consumers 

satisfy the customer's requirements. Employee service 

awareness is assumed to be employee direct touch with the 
service, the consumer, and the firm. They conduct 

themselves professionally, as the customer see and perceive 

them in the same manner as the company does, and so their 

actions are critical to the firm.   
 

The most precious asset of any business is its people; 

via collaborative efforts, service employees may channel 

their latent energy and creativity into the firm's service 

[20].Employees’ service awareness implies empowerment of 

the employee. When empowered, service employees take 
ownership of their actions [16]. They hold themselves 

accountable for their actions when they understand what 

they are empowered to do. The phrase "empowerment" 

refers to the process by which "power is transferred" from 

the employer to the service employees [3]. Managers learn 

to relinquish close oversight and control in an empowered 

service employee, while service employee learn(s) to play 

their roles, take responsibility for the work they perform, 

and make sound judgments. According to [21] employee 
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service empowerment encompasses delegation, individual 

accountability, autonomous decision-making, and sentiments 

of self-efficacy.   
 

The implication is that service employees’ must exhibit 

commitment, involvement, and skill. [22] posit that attitude, 

commitment, and involvement are the success factor of 

service employee empowerment in the insurance industry. 

Similarly, service employees' impressions of the 

organization build confidence in them because of the 

rewards they receive for their contributions to the 

organization's success and the company's concern for their 

quality of life [10]. Thus, service employees contribute to 

the company's positive image building and its maintenance. 

Service employees should be trained to understand their 
surrounding- for all customers touch points and responds 

with informed knowledge. Service employees are 

accountable of their actions to the firm due to their capacity 

to both establish and destroy brands. [23].  
 

 [24] note that employee service awareness benefits the 

organization and provides service employees with a sense of 

connection, pride, and fulfillment. Employees’ service 

awareness increases employee service performance. By 

influencing individual service employee attitude, a positive 
service environment may instill the belief that excellent 

service is expected, desired, and rewarded, providing a 

tremendous incentive for them to provide better service [6], 

[7]. [24] argue that employee service awareness fosters a 

win-win connection between businesses and service 

professionals, which most businesses believe is the best 

beneficial environment for both parties. On the other hand, 

[21] asserted that a lack of employee service empowerment 

(awareness) is a major source of organizational stress and 

conflict in many firms. Consequently, [22], posit that lack of 

employee service empowerment is a source of stress for 
managers, staff and their teams in the insurance industry. 

The general opinion is that most service employees are 

apathetic and disengaged.   
 

Thus, insurance firm’s management should empower 

its service employees to ease some of the stress [16]. 
Previous literatures on service employee behavior refer to 

employee personality, service environment, job 

characteristics, and human resource management strategies 

[24], [26], [6], [7]. Similarly, employee service awareness 

among workers is seen as a critical indicator of service 

firms’ economic performance, and customer satisfaction as 

reflected in their evaluations [27], [28], [29]. Additionally, 

employee service awareness strives to assist service 

employees’ psychological well-being, increase work 

satisfaction, improve performance, and increase turnover 

[10]. Previous researchers have established the dimensions 

of service quality (awareness) by five (5) characteristics: 
dependability, responsiveness, tangibility, empathy, and 

assurance..  
 

C. The Concept of Customer Satisfaction  

The term "Satis" means "adequate and sufficiently good" 

in Latin, whereas "facio" means "to labor" (do or make).  

Customer satisfaction refers to the extent to which a 

business perceived performance matches consumer 

expectation [45]. Customer satisfaction is an endeavor to 

keep a promise or a bargain, or the ability to provide a 
suitable offer, item, pricing, or environment for the 

consumer [15]. Customer satisfaction is a sentiment derived 

from an assessment process in which the service is 

compared to the expectations associated with its use [46]. 

[47] posit that customer satisfaction is a term that relates to 

how a client feels about a product or service before and after 

they purchased it. [46] argue that customer satisfaction is a 

person's sense of pleasure or displeasure, or disappointment 

because of comparing a service's perceived performance to 

its expectations; that complaint and suggestion can be used 

to measure and track customer satisfaction. 
 

According to [48] customer satisfaction is a subject of 

assessment of pleasure or displeasure by comparing products 

perceived performance to their expectations. Customer 

satisfaction is the essential differentiator of the service 

supplied by the insurance [31],note that customer 

satisfaction increases when clients think they have received 

service that is tailored to their own needs. Customer 

satisfaction is the activity or analysis that customers 

participate in when they compare their pre-purchase 

expectations against the performance, they anticipate from a 
product to their subjective assessment of the performance 

they received, [49]. Customer satisfaction is the largely 

evaluation of a firm's services. Customer satisfaction is the 

sum total quality of a company’s activity [52]. It is the 

measurements that anticipate the client's expectations for the 

service they want to acquire. Similarly, [31] argue that 

customer satisfaction increases when customers perceive 

they have received personalized treatment.  
 

Customer expectations are dynamic, and it is the 

company's obligation to meet these customers' changing 

requirements and desires. Otherwise, they will seek it 

elsewhere. Insurance firms may display empathy by 

demonstrating concern for their customers and delivering the 
necessary individualized attention, while also considering 

their unique needs and aspirations [30],[31]. [50] posit that 

customer satisfaction is a metric that indicates how well a 

company's product fulfills or exceeds its consumers' 

expectations. Understanding issues from the customer's 

perspective offers a more complete picture of what is 

occurring within the customer's domain [51].Customer 

satisfaction is the extent to which his/her expectation are met 

or exceeded by the company's product/service. Customer 

satisfaction is described by [52], as the aggregate of 

emotional reactions of varying intensity that occur at a 
certain time interval and for a limited length and are directed 

toward a specific aspect of product acquisition and 

consumption. Herein, customer satisfaction is a pre- and 

post-transaction sense of expectation, fulfillment, or 

discontent experienced. Thus, customer satisfaction can 

therefore be actualized in the service industry by service 

aware personnel’s empathy, attunement, and service 

orientation. All of which are manifested in customer 

satisfaction or dis-satisfaction [3], [30], [31]. This study 

examined three (3) proxies of customer satisfaction namely: 

empathy, assurance, and responsiveness 
 

D. Empathy  
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Empathy is the capacity for a person to detect another's 

thoughts, feelings, and experiences; to share another's 
emotional experience, and to respond to another's observed 

experiences [32]. [33] posit that empathy is the capacity of 

service employee to exhibit helpful behaviors toward clients, 

such as interpersonal care and emotional contagion, from a 

professional stance Empathy demonstrates to customers that 

they are receiving personalized attention they desire. 

Empathy can occur when a focal company provides 

customers with caring, individualized attention [1]. This 

conveys the feeling that the firm is doing everything 

possible to satisfy their demands. Empathy is exhibiting a 

feeling or showing concern for the customer's predicament.   
 

According to [34] empathy is described as a service 

employee's cognitive ability to perceive a customer's 

thinking, ideas, and intentions. Additionally, from a 

customer's perspective, empathy refers to a service 

employee's capacity to understand the customer's 

perspective and thoughts throughout service interactions 

[35]. Empathy entails being receptive to the prospect's 

concerns. Empathy aspires to communicate to customers that 

they are unique and special to the business through 

specialized or personalized services delivery [1]. Empathy 

result(s) in the consumer developing a good opinion of the 

service employee. [36] assert that empathy is one of the 
success factors; which describe the provision of caring and 

customized attention to customers, this view is shared by 

[3].  Given the foregoing, insurance firms can attract new 

and retain the existing customers by being empathetic as 

demonstrated by scholars.   
 

Empathy as a dimension of customer satisfaction is 

concerned with a range of activities that fulfill a variety of 

client requests, with tailored or personalized service. 

Therefore, service providers must be cognizant of the 

customer's unique wants, goals, and preferences [1]. [37], 

argue to treat clients fairly; the insurance industry must 
develop ways of communicating with them; to instill a sense 

of belonging with the firm. Additionally, whatever that can 

be done to ensure that each customer/prospect feel as though 

they have the firm's undivided attention and have been 

treated with respect will increase their sense of satisfaction 

[38]. The implication is that every customer wants to be 

treated as a human being, and want the firm to understand 

them as such, not just to insure them and not to understand 

their challenges, knowing full well that many service 

employees rely on their lack of knowledge of the service to 

convince them to insure for items they may not need.  
 

Empathy includes demonstrating concern for the 

client's needs and objectives. [39] investigate the indirect 

effect of employee empathy (EE) on customer loyalty (CL) 

and loyalty outcomes through intervening variables, i.e. 

customer affective commitment, perceived service quality, 

and customer satisfaction (CS). The findings confirm the 

positive and indirect effect of EE on CL and loyalty 

outcomes (i.e. positive word-of-mouth and repurchase 

intentions). [37] examined the relationship between 
customer relationship marketing (CRM) and customer 

satisfaction. Four main dimensions such as trust, 

commitment, empathy, and equity were used to measure 

customer relationship marketing and four main dimensions 

such as reliability, responsiveness, functionality, and call 
charges were used to measure customer satisfaction. The 

study revealed a significant correlation among dimension of 

customer relationship marketing and customer satisfaction. 

To satisfy a consumer, they must be treated as individuals, 

which improve assurance. Given the foregoing, we 

hypothesize thus:   
 

Ho1: There is no significant relationship between employee 

service awareness and empathy. 
 

E. Assurance  

Assurance is a service employee's ability to inspire trust 

and confidence in their customers by their competence and 

civility, as well as the ability of the business to inspire trust 

and confidence in their customers [1]. [40] posit that 

assurance relates to the abilities and capabilities of 

individuals which evoke faith and confidence in clients 

giving them a level of satisfaction. Assurance refers to a 
service employees’ potential to inspire trust and confidence 

via their knowledge and demeanor [30]. This relates to both 

an employee's awareness of civility and the firm's ability to 

inspire honesty and confidence. Due to client uncertainty on 

how to evaluate results, honesty is critical in the insurance 

market. Businesses seek to establish trust and loyalty with 

essential stakeholders like the insurance agents, brokers, and 

individual clients [1].   
 

Demonstrated competence, kindness, altruistic 

communication, and an overall positive attitude that serve 

clients effectively and efficiently is referred to as assurance 
[40]. Customers who feel at ease with a firm's staff are more 

inclined to purchase the company’s services now and in the 

future. Assurance is concerned with the knowledge and 

skills required for the job, as well as the correctness, 

decency, and security given by insurance firms [1]. Given 

the foregoing, customers can develop trust in the insurance 

firms because of the service employees’ behavior, which 

instills confidence and security if they are courteous and 

competently address customer concerns [40]. Service 

professionals recognize the need of gaining the client's trust 

and confidence to maintain a competitive advantage and 

boost their responsiveness. Thus, we hypothesize that:  
 

Ho2: There is no significant relationship between 

employees’ service awareness and assurance. 
 

F. Responsiveness  

Responsiveness is an organization's willingness to serve 

clients and provide prompt service [1]. [41], posit that the 

word "responsiveness" refers to an organization's capacity to 

offer service promptly. When a business provides timely 

services, most clients enjoy it [42]. Efficiency driven 

businesses pay special attention to the services they give to 
obtain advantage and fend off competition [42]. This 

dimension is concerned with the way customers' requests, 

inquiries, complaints, and concerns are addressed [1]. A 

responsive marketer discovers and answers a market need 

[44]. Customer responsiveness is described as an enthusiasm 

to serve customers and a commitment to prompt service 

delivery [30].   
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Responsiveness is described as the timeliness of 

service and/or the readiness to provide service to clients 

following individual attention to their requirements and 

wants [31].According to [1], responsiveness also considers 
the punctuality, presence, and professional devotion of 

service workers; it can be quantified in terms of the time 

consumers wait to get assistance as well as the response 

time to questions. Armstrong defines responsiveness as the 

ability to keep consumers informed about when services will 

be executed, to provide prompt service to customers, to be 

enthusiastic to serve customers, and to be prepared to 

respond to client needs. [30] argue that depending on the 

actions taken to keep the consumer informed, the 

relationship with the customer may be strengthened or hurt. 

What is exceptional or appropriate for one client may not be 

the same for another.  
 

Furthermore, the service employee must of necessity, 
understand each customer uniquely. If an aggrieved 

customer perceives that an organization is making concerted 

effort to resolve their issue(s), they feel well cared for and 

obtain value for his money[1]. Customers' confidence may 

be boosted by continually improving service delivery 

methods and employee behavior. Responsiveness relates to 

a service employee's eagerness to serve a customer 

promptly; it incorporates the principles of personalization, 

flexibility, and the ability to customize a service to the 

consumer's needs. In the light of the preceding, we 

hypothesize that:  
 

Ho3: There is no significant relationship between 

employee service awareness and responsiveness.  
 

G. Employees Service Awareness and Customer Satisfaction  

[16], there is a significant relationship between employee 

empowerment and customer satisfaction; because 

satisfaction is an emotional experience, empowered 

employees would be able to effect customer satisfaction 
through their informed interactive service delivery process. 

[53] found no correlation between staff empowerment and 

customer happiness. Similarly, in the Pakistani commercial 

banking industry, [54] found no correlation between staff 

empowerment and customer satisfaction. Similar 

investigations conducted in Taiwan and Malaysia 

by[55]promoting service quality in tourist hotels through 
employee empowerment. Similar result was produced. 

However, [8] found in his study, employee empowerment 

and customer satisfaction in a hotel service organization that 

consumers were satisfied with the services provided by 

empowered staff. According to [10], perceived 

organizational support is substantially correlated with the 

perseverance of customer-contact personnel. [7] concluded 

that employee self-efficacy played a role in mediating the 

link between transformational leadership and employee 

service performance.  
 

[20] service employee empowerment is influenced by 

availability of resources, coaching, alignment, knowledge, a 
positive work environment, and training of workers.[7], 

service personnel transformation is given credence by self-

efficacy, emotional commitment, and job satisfaction. To 

[2], customer orientation is enhanced by the technical 

ability, social ability, motivation, decision-making, and 

authority of service professionals. In. [10], customer service 

personnel is dimensioned as having an emotional, 

continuing, and normative commitment. This study used the 

three (3) dimensions of service quality proposed by [3] 

because The SERVQUAL model is the first service 

quality(awareness) scale developed for the purpose of 
assessing service quality (awareness); the scale was 

developed through in-depth interviews with executives and 

focus groups with consumers from four distinct service 

sectors: retail banking, credit cards, securities brokerage, 

and product repair and maintenance; these four service 

sectors were chosen because they represent a cross-section 

of services that vary along key attributes used in the 

classification (Parasuraman et al., 1985). Thus, customer 

satisfaction is a result of an employee's service awareness; 

empathy toward the consumer; assurance of the service 

provided to the customer; and timely response to the 

customer. Empathy, assurance, and responsiveness were 
employed as proxy variables for customer satisfaction 

whereas employee's service awareness was used as 

unidimensional variable in the study. The study was guided 

by the conceptual framework outlined below.

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Fig. 1: Conceptual framework of  the relationship between employees’ service awareness of service employees and customer 

satisfaction of insurance firms in Port Harcourt . 
 

Source: Researchers conceptualization 
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H. Methodology  

This study investigated the relationship between 

employees’ service awareness and customer satisfaction of 

insurance firms in Port Harcourt. This study adopted a 

correlation research design. Correlation design is the study 

that involves the determination of the relationship between 

two or more variables, as well as the direction and 

magnitude of the relationship between the variables [56]. 

This design is appropriate for the study since it intends to 
establish a relationship between dimensions of employees’ 

service awareness and customer satisfaction of customers of 

insurance firms in Port Harcourt. The population used for 

this study was Thirty-six (36) insurance firms in Port 

Harcourt, Rivers State. Three (3) employees of the insurance 

firms namely, the manager, the sales executive, and the sales 

manager were purposively selected from each of the 

insurance firms to form the 108 respondents used for the 

study. A total of 108 questionnaires were issued to 

respondents..   
 

In toting up, assessing whether or not, correlation exist 
between variables, studies also inquire about; appraise the 

view of correlation between variables. The Pearson 

correlation is a technique commonly used to measure this 

phenomenon quantitatively [57]. The coefficient of 

correlation between variables can range to from -1.00 to 

1.00. A perfect negative relationship is denoted by -1.00; 

1.00 represent a perfect positive relationship; while no 

relationship exist between variables if the correlation 

coefficient is 0. Higher correlation coefficient denotes 
stronger relationship between variables. This study adopted 

the threshold of correlation coefficients suggested by [58]in 

assessing the nature of relationship between the variables 

under inquiry. According to [58], there is no relationship 

between two variables if the coefficient of determination is 

.00.; the relationship between two variables is very weak if 

the coefficient of determination is .01-.19; a weak 

relationship exist between two variables if the coefficient of 

determination is .20-.39; the relationship between two 

variables is moderate if the coefficient of determination is 

.40-.59; .60-.79 indicate a strong relationship between two 

variables while .80-1.0 indicate very strong relationship 
between two variables. The interpretation process was 

subject to 0.01 (two tail) level of significance.  
 

Three aspects of service awareness were used to assess 

the growth of service employees: empathy, assurance, and 

responsiveness, but customer satisfaction was evaluated 

unidimensionally in the study. The test statistic was 

Pearson's Product Moment Correlation (PPMC), which was 

calculated using SPSS version 20.0. The result is shown 

below: 
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III. RESULTS  

 

Test of Hypotheses 
 

Ho1: There is no significant relationship between empathy and customer satisfaction.  
 

  Empathy  customer 

satisfaction 

Empathy   

customer satisfaction  

 

Pearson Correlation  

Sig. (2-tailed)  

N  

1  .664** 

 .000  

105  105  

Pearson Correlation  .664** 1  

Sig. (2-tailed)  .000   

N  105  105  

Table 1 Relationship between Empathy and Customer Satisfaction  
 

**. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).  
 

The result in Table1 shows that the correlation 
between empathy and customer satisfaction of services of 

insurance firms is 0.664. From the two tailed test, the 

observed correlation has probability level (sig. 2tailed) of 

0.001. The significant level of 0.001 is less than the chosen 

value of 0.05 alpha. Therefore, the null hypothesis of ‘no 

significant relationship between empathy and customer  

satisfaction is rejected. This implies that there indeed a 
statistically significant relationship between empathy and 

customer satisfaction as r (103) = .66, P < .05  
 

Ho2: There is no significant relationship between assurance 

and customer satisfaction. 

 

  Assurance  Customer satisfaction.  

Assurance  

Pearson Correlation  1  -.223* 

Sig. (2-tailed)   .020  

N  105  105  

Customer satisfaction.  

Pearson Correlation  -.223* 1  

Sig. (2-tailed)  .000   

N  105  105  

Table 2: Relationship between Assurance and Customer Satisfaction  
 

*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).  
 

The result in Table 2 shows that the correlation 

between assurance and customer satisfaction of services of 

insurance firms is -0.223. From the two tailed test, the 

observed correlation has probability level (sig. 2tailed) of 

0.001. The significant level of 0.001 is less than the chosen 

value of 0.05 alpha. Therefore, the null hypothesis of ‘no 

significant relationship between assurance and customer  

satisfaction is rejected. This implies that there indeed a 

statistically significant relationship between assurance and 

customer satisfaction as r (103) = .22, P < .05  
 

Ho3: There is no significant relationship between 

responsiveness and customer satisfaction.  

 

  Responsiveness  Customer satisfaction  

Responsiveness  

Customer  

satisfaction.  

Pearson Correlation  1  .953** 

Sig. (2-tailed)   .020  

N  105  105  

Pearson Correlation  .953** 1  

Sig. (2-tailed)  .000   

N  105  105  

Table 3: Relationship between Responsiveness and Customer Satisfaction  
 

*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).  
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The result in Table 3 shows that the correlation 

between responsiveness and customer satisfaction of 
services of insurance firms is 0.953. From the two tailed test, 

the observed correlation has probability level (sig. 2tailed) 

of 0.001. The significant level of 0.001 is less than the 

chosen value of 0.05 alpha. Therefore, the null hypothesis of 

‘no significant relationship between assurance and customer 

satisfaction is rejected. This implies that there indeed a 

statistically significant relationship between responsiveness 

and customer satisfaction as r (103) = .95, P < .05  

 

IV. DISCUSSION OF FINDINGS 
 

The result of the study Table 1 revealed there exists 

significant relationship between empathy and customer 

satisfaction as r (103) = .66, P < .05. The finding is 

consistent [1], and [31]who posited that empathy has a 
linear relationship with customers’ satisfaction as it 

indicates that customers received the personalized attention  

required to repose confidence and feel sure that the firm is 

doing all possible to satisfy their demands. The result of the 

study Table 2 revealed there exists significant relationship 

between assurance and customer satisfaction as r (103) = 

.22, P < .05. The finding is consistent with [29] 

and[39]who asserts assurance has correlates with 

satisfaction which is the abilities and capabilities of 

individuals which evoke faith and confidence in clients 

giving them a level of satisfaction. Businesses seek to 
establish trust and loyalty with essential stakeholders like 

the insurance agents, brokers, and individual clients[1]. The 

result of the study Table 3 revealed that there exists 

significant relationship between responsiveness and 

customer satisfaction as r (103) = .95, P < .05. The finding 

is consistent with[41]) which asserted that when a business 

provides timely services, most clients enjoy it.[1], 

opinedthat punctuality, presence, and professional devotion 

of service workers can be quantified in terms of the time 

consumers wait to get assistance as well as the response 

time to questions.  
 

V. CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 
 

For customers to be satisfied with a firm’s services, 

they need to be aware of the services of the firm, employee 

need to make the customer understand the salient points in 

the terms and conditions of the contract. If the customer 

knows what they are involving themselves in; they will 

brace up to face the challenges and the consequences of 

their actions. Therefore, the study concluded that 

employees’ service awareness relates with customer 

satisfaction. Recommendation: Manager of service 
organizations should empower employees to enhance 

customer satisfaction.  
 

REFERENCES  

[1.] Ramya, N. Kowsalya, A., & Dharanipriya, K. (2019). 

Service quality and its dimensions. International 
Journal of Research and Development, 4(2), 38-41. 

[2.] Hennig-Thurau, T. (2004). Customer orientation of 

service employees: Its impact on customer 
satisfaction, commitment, and retention. International 

Journal of Service Industry Management, 15(5), 

460478. 

[3.] Parasuraman, Zeithamal & Berry, (1993) in: 

Randolph, W.A. (1995). Navigating the journey to 
empowerment: Organizational Dynamics, 23(4), 

1950. 

[4.] Yeh-Yun-Lin (2002). Empowerment in the Service 
Industry: An empirical study in Taiwan.  Journal of 

Psychology, 136(5), 555-560. 

[5.] Fleming, J. K. Coffman, C.& Harter, J.K. (2005). 

Manage your human sigma. Havard BusinessReview. 
www.hbr.org 

[6.] Liao, H., & Chuang, A. (2004). A multilevel 

investigation of factors influencing employee service 
performance and customer outcomes. Academy of 

Management Journal, 47, 41–58. 

[7.] Liao, H., & Chuang, A. (2007). Transforming service 

employees and climate: A multilevel, multisource 
examination of transformational leadership in 

building long-term service `relationships. Journal of 

Applied Psychology,92(4), 1006–1019. 
[8.] Aziz, Y. A. (2008). Effect of emotional dissonance 

and employees empowerment on service quality and 

customers’ satisfaction perception: Customer level 

analysis. International Journal of Economics and 
Management 2, (2). 

[9.] Gutek, B. A., Bhappu, A. D., Liao-Troth, M., & 

Cherry, B. (1999). Distinguishing between service 
relationships and encounters. Journal of Applied 

Psychology, 84, 218–233. 

[10.] Ateke, B.W. & Akani, G.H. (2018). Perceived 

organizational support and commitment of customer-
contact employees of eateries in Port Harcourt 

International Journal Innovation. Psychology & 

Social Development, 6(2), 47-53. 
[11.] Schiffman, L.G., & Karun, L. (2004). Consumer 

behavior. 8th (ed.). .New service quality. Journal of 

Marketing, 60, 31-46.  

[12.] Akani, G. H., &Agburum, O. (2020). Information 
sharing and marketing effectiveness of SMEs in 

Rivers State. International Journal of Business & 

Entrepreneurship Research, 13(3), 01 – 07. 
[13.] Low, W. S., Lee, J. D., & Cheng, S. M. (2013). The 

link between customer satisfaction and price 

sensitivity: An investigation of the retailing industry 

in Taiwan, Journal of Retailing and Consumer 
Services. 20,1–10. 

[14.] Akintunde, V.A. (1998). The problems of 

underinsurance: A Nigerian perspective’. Annual 
Insurance Journal 9(7), 1999. Actuarial Science & 

Insurance Students Association, University of Lagos, 

Akoka. 

[15.] Barango-Tariah, M. U. &Okike, O. S. (2019). Service 
reliability and customer satisfaction of Stockbroking 

firms in Port Harcourt. Journal of Contemporary 

Marketing, 4,105-113.  
[16.] Isimoya, A. O.,&Bakarey, B. E. (2013). Employees’ 

empowerment and customers’ satisfaction in the 

insurance industry in Nigeria.Australian Journal of 

Business and Management Research, 3(05), 01-11.  
[17.] Biddle, B. J., & Thomas, E. (1979). Role theory: 

Concepts and research. Huntington, NY: Krieger.  



Volume 7, Issue 7, July – 2022                                               International Journal of Innovative Science and Research Technology  

                                                                                                                                                                              ISSN No:-2456-2165  

 

IJISRT22JUL973            www.ijisrt.com                  1916 

[18.] Miles, J. A. (2012). Management and organization 

theory. A Jossey-Bass Reader  

[19.] Hennig-Thurau, T. & Thurau, C. (2003). Customer 

orientation of service employees: Toward a 
conceptual framework of a key relationship 

marketing construct. Journal of Relationship 

Marketing, 2(1),1-32.  
[20.] Cole, G. A. (2002). Personal and human resources 

management.5th (ed.). London: Continuum Publisher.   

[21.] Ongori, H. & Shunda, J. P. W. (2008). Managing 

behind the scenes: Employee empowerment. The 
International Journal of Applied Economics and 

Finance, 2(2), 84-94. 

[22.] Ongori, H. (2009). Managing behind the scenes: A 
viewpoint on employee empowerment. African 

Journal of Business Management, 3(1), 009-015. 

[23.] Huang, C. S. (2011). Some insights into customer 

orientation: An investigation of sales-people in 
Taiwan. International Journal of Human Resource 

Management, 22(12), 2647–2663.  

[24.] Manzoor, Q. A. (2013). Impact of employees 
motivation on organizational effectiveness. European 

Journal of Business and Management (online) 3, (3),  

[25.] Borucki, C. C., & Burke, M. J. (1999). An 

examination of service-related antecedents to retail 
store performance. Journal of Organizational 

Behavior,20, 943–962.  

[26.] Rogelberg, S. G., Barnes-Farrell, J. L., & Creamer, 
V. (1999). Customer service behavior: The 

interaction of service predisposition and job 

characteristics. Journal of Business and Psychology, 

13, 421–435.  
[27.] Bowen, D.E. & Schneider, B. (1985). 

Boundaryspanning role employees and the service 

industry: some guidelines for management and 
research”, in Czepiel, J.A., Solomon, M.R., Bove, 

L.L., & Johnson, L.W. (2000). A customer-service 

worker relationship model. International Journal of 

Service Industry Management, 11(5), 491-511.  
[28.] Bitner, M.J., Booms, B.H., & Tetreault, M.S. (1990). 

The service encounter: Diagnosing favorable and 

unfavorable incidents.  Journal of Marketing, 54, 71-
84.  

[29.] Sergeant, A. & Frenkel, S. (2000). When do customer 

contact employees satisfy customers. Journal of 

Service Research, 3, 18-34.  
[30.] Poku, K, Zakari, U. &Soali, A. (2013). Impact of 

service quality on customer loyalty in the hotel 

industry: An empirical study from Ghana. 
International Review of Management and Business 

Research, 2(2), 600-609.  

[31.] Saghier, N. E. & Nathan, D. (2013). Service quality 

dimensions and customers’ satisfaction of banks in 
Egypt. Proceeding of 20th International Business 

Research Conference. UAE: Dubai.1-4.  

[32.] Wieseke, J., Geigenmüller, A., & Kraus, F. (2012). 
On the role of empathy in customer-employee 

interactions. Journal of Service Research, 15(3), 316– 

331.  

[33.] Mayshak, R., Sharman, S. J., Zinkiewicz, L., & 
Hayley, A. (2017). The influence of empathy and 

self-presentation on engagement with social 

networking website posts. Computers in Human 

Behavior, 71, 362–377.  

[34.] Daniels, K., Glover, J., & Mellor, N. (2014). An 

experience sampling study of expressing affect, daily 
affective well-being, relationship quality, and 

perceived performance. Journal of Occupational and 

Organizational, Psychology, 87(4), 781–805. 
[35.] Hwang & Kim, (2016). Effect of employee empathy 

on customer satisfaction and loyalty  

[36.] Hyounae, M., Yumi, L., & Vincent, P.M. (2015). 

Factors affecting customer satisfaction in responses 
to negative online hotel reviews: the impact of 

empathy, paraphrasing, and speed. Cornell 

Hospitality Quarterly, 56(2), 223–231.  
[37.] Messay, S. (2012). Bank service quality, customer 

satisfaction, and customer loyalty in Ethiopian 

banking sector. Journal of Business Administration 

and Management Science Research, 1.1-9.  
[38.] Boon-itt, S. &Rompho, N.(2012). Measuring service 

quality dimensions: An empirical analysis of Thai 

hotel industry. International Journal of Business 
Administration, 3(5), 52-63.  

[39.] Bahadur, W., Aziz, S., & Zulfiqar, S. (2018). Effect 

of employee empathy on customer satisfaction and 

loyalty during employee customer interactions: The 
mediating role of customer affective commitment and 

perceived service quality. Cogent Business & 

Management, 5,1-21. 
[40.] Anwar, A. A., & Ali, S. A. (2016). Service quality 

dimensions and customer satisfaction in 

telecommunication companies. Asian Journal of 

Business and Management, 4(3),117-126.  
[41.] Chukwu, E. U., Okereke, J. U., & Asogho, C. B. 

(2018). Market place opportunities and service 

Quality of fast-food firms in Port Harcourt.  
3(1),5567.  

[42.] Chukwu, E. U., Ejirihugha, V, I., & Amini, P. C. 

(2018). Competitors threats and service quality 

delivery of fast-food firms in Port Harcourt. Journal 
of Marketing Development, (1).  

[43.] Karim, A. & Chowdhury, T. (2014). Customer 

satisfaction on service quality in private Commercial 
banking sector. British Journal of Marketing Studies, 

2(2),1-11.  

[44.] Kotler, P. & Keller, K. L. (2007). Marketing 

management. 12th (ed.).Prentice-Hall of India New 
Delhi.  

[45.] Kotler, P. & Armstrong, G. (2008). Principals of 

marketing.12th (ed.).New York: Pearson.  
[46.] Kotler, P. (1999). Marketing management: 

Millennium edition. India: Prentice Hall Kotler, 

(2009).  

[47.] Solomon, M., Basossy, G., Askegaard, S., & Hogg, 
M. K. (2006). Consumer behavior: A European 

perspective. Harlow: Prentice-Hall.   

[48.] James, K. E. (2003). Building customer satisfaction 
value and retention. Harlow: Prentice Hall.  

[49.] Oliver, R. L. (1980). A cognitive model of the 

antecedents and consequences of satisfaction 

decisions. Journal of marketing research, 
17(4),460469.  



Volume 7, Issue 7, July – 2022                                               International Journal of Innovative Science and Research Technology  

                                                                                                                                                                              ISSN No:-2456-2165  

 

IJISRT22JUL973            www.ijisrt.com                  1917 

[50.] Didia, J. U. D., &Anyaogu (2019), Employee 

responsiveness and customer satisfaction of deposit 

money banks in Rivers State.Journal of 

Contemporary Marketing, 4, 11-20. 
[51.] Toosi, N. &Kohonali, R. (2011). The study of airline 

service quality in the Qeshm free zone by fuzzy logic.  

Journal of Mathematics and Computer Science, 2(1), 
171-183. 

[52.] Giese, J. L., & Cote, J. A. (2000). Defining customer  

satisfaction. Academy of Marketing Science Review 

(online). Retrieved  10th September, 
2021.From,http://www.amsreview.org 

[53.] Jonathan, V. O. & Johnmark, D. R. (2012). The 

impact of employee empowerment on  customer 
satisfaction in Nigeria service organizations: A study 

of some selected hotels in Jos Plateau State.  

International Journal of Current Research and 

Review, 4(19), 37-52.   
[54.] Naeem, H. & Saif, M. I. (2010). Employees  

empowermen and customers’ satisfaction in  

Pakistan. African Formal of Business Management 4, 
 (10).  

[55.] Tsaur, S. H. Chang, H. M. Wu, C. S. (2004).  

Promoting service quality with employee 

empowerment in tourist hotels: the role of service  
behavior. Asia Pacific Management Review 9(3), 

435-461.   

[56.] Kayii, N. E &Akpomi, M. E. (2021). Relationship  
between Grants Disbursement and the delivery of  

Business Studies in Public Junior Secondary Schools  

in Rivers State. International Journal of Advanced 

Multidisciplinary Research and Studies, 1(2), 7-14. 
  

[57.] Bryman A., & Bell, E. (2007). Business research 

methods. 2nd (ed.) Oxford: Oxford University Press.   
[58.] Shiu, E., Hair, J., Bush, R., & Ortinau, D. (2009).  

Marketing  research. European Edition. Berkshire:  

McGraw Hill Higher Education.   

http://www.amsreview.org/
http://www.amsreview.org/

	I. INTRODUCTION
	II. REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE AND HYPOTHESES
	REFERENCES

